

## OWEN family, of Bodeon (Bodowen), Anglesey

Bodeon stands in the parish of Llangadwaladr, Anglesey, within easy distance of the mansion of Bodorgan. There was at times much political affinity between the two families but (curiously enough) hardly any marriage alliances. OWEN AP HUGH of Bodeon was quite a prominent man in Anglesey in the early age of Elizabeth, sheriff twice, and Member of Parliament in 1545 for Newborough (according to the old order). His son, the first Sir HUGH OWEN, was a man of law, and recorder of the town of Carmarthen; this position enabled him to win the hand of Elizabeth, daughter and heiress of [George Wirriott](#) of Orielton in Pembrokeshire. When the Civil War broke out the attitude of the family, both in Anglesey and Pembrokeshire, was indeterminate and non-committal; he would be a clever man who could say whether the second Sir Hugh favoured the king or the Parliament, so taciturn was he, and so close he kept his secrets. In Anglesey the family was represented by colonel HUGH OWEN and HENRY OWEN of Maesoglan, two brothers, and two cousins to the second Sir Hugh; there is a striking memorial to the colonel on one of the walls of Llangadwaladr church, erected by his wife Ann in 1660, leaving the undoubted impression that he was a stout and gallant Royalist. The two brothers were named in February 1648, as commissioners of assessment to levy money in Anglesey for the upkeep of the Parliamentary forces, but in July of the same year the two were signing the fiery proclamation preliminary to the Anglesey insurrection, and the two had to sign the disastrous articles of surrender in October; for all that, Henry was sheriff of Anglesey in 1651 and Hugh in 1653. 'Puritan' sheriffs they might be, but that did not prevent the member of their family who was Member of Parliament for Pembrokeshire after the Restoration, from voting for all the penal laws of the Cavalier Parliament; and when James II expected all the doctors of literature and justices of the peace of Wales to come to Ludlow in 1687 to say yes to his new policy of toleration, the then Sir Hugh Owen, like many other Anglican die-hards, stayed at home, pleading that he was sick at Haverfordwest. The cumulative effect of the [Orielton](#) attachment and marriages with important Pembrokeshire families gradually undermined the Owen influence in Anglesey; there is excellent proof in the Anglesey elections of 1708 and 1710, when a desperate effort was made, under the leadership of [Owen Meyrick](#) of Bodorgan, to dethrone the [Bulkeleys](#) from the political dictatorship of Anglesey. There is no doubt that Sir Arthur Owen sympathised strongly with the crusade of his neighbour [Meyrick](#), but instead of concentrating on winning the county for the Whigs, he himself was nominated candidate for the Anglesey boroughs and for the Pembrokeshire seat as well, while his son Wirriott contested the boroughs. The upshot was that Sir Arthur lost the Anglesey boroughs; in Pembrokeshire they were both successful; [Owen Meyrick](#) was defeated in 1708 and again in 1710. Pembrokeshire was represented in Parliament by some member of the [Orielton](#) family no less than twenty-six times, and the boroughs by some other member no less than twenty-six times. For Anglesey and its boroughs there is only the name of Owen ap Hugh in 1545 and Lewis ap Owen twice in the reign of Elizabeth (he was a member of the Fron-deg branch in the parish of Llangaffo). Surprisingly it was very seldom that Bodeon had a church dignitary on its lists; it was once believed that [Dr. Owen Lewis](#) (died 1594), Roman Catholic bishop of Cassano near Naples, was brother to the first Sir Hugh Owen, but according to the expert genealogist, [bishop Humphrey Humphreys](#), he was the son of a well-to-do farmer in the parish of Llangadwaladr. The name of a member of a younger branch of Bodeon - Hugh Owen again - was on the books of both Jesus College in Oxford and Jesus College in Cambridge; he became a D.D., and ended his days (died 1810) as rector of Aberffraw, and canon and precentor of Bangor.

### Author

**Thomas Richards**, (1878 - 1962)

### Sources

- J. E. Griffith, *Pedigrees of Anglesey and Carnarvonshire Families* (1914), 58-9  
*Anglesey Antiquarian Society & Field Club Transactions*, 1939 (62-3), 1949 (74)  
A. L. Leach, *History of the Civil War (1642-49) in Pembrokeshire and on its borders* (London 1937), 27 (n. 2)  
Firth and Rait, *Acts and Ordinances of the Interregnum, 1642–1660* (London 1911), especially i, 1096  
John Roland Phillips, *Memoirs of the Civil War in Wales and the Marches, 1642–1649* (London 1874), ii, 399-401  
*Rawlinson Manuscript at the Bodleian Library*, Oxford A., 139 (Pembrokeshire names)  
W. R. Williams, *The parliamentary history of the principality of Wales, from the earliest times to the present day, 1541-1895* (Brecknock 1895), 1, 9, 12 (Anglesey), 155-8, 161-5 (Pembrokeshire)

### Additional Links

Wikidata: [Q20734038](#)

**Published date:** 1959

**Article Copyright:** <http://rightsstatements.org/page/InC/1.0/>

The Dictionary of Welsh Biography is provided by The National Library of Wales and the University of Wales Centre for Advanced Welsh and Celtic Studies. It is free to use and does not receive grant support. A donation would help us maintain and improve the site so that we can continue to acknowledge Welsh men and women who have made notable contributions to life in Wales and beyond.

Find out more on our [sponsorship page](#).



APA Citation



Richards, T., (1959). OWEN family, of Bodeon (Bodowen), Anglesey. *Dictionary of Welsh Biography*. Retrieved 14 Nov 2024, from <https://biography.wales/article/s-OWEN-BOD-1545>

[Copy to Clipboard](#)

LLGC  
NLW

LLYFRGEL  
THE NATION

